

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

As the COVID-19 pandemic has acutely highlighted, water is essential to life and health. Without affordable, clean, and safe water, the ability of people to wash their hands, bathe, wash and cook food, clean clothes, prepare infant formula, stay hydrated, and do other everyday activities that keep them healthy is severely compromised, if not impossible. However, threats of aging water infrastructure in desperate need of repair, combined with declining federal funding, have contributed to a water affordability crisis across the country, especially for low-income communities and communities of color. This policy brief examines the connections between the current state of water infrastructure, the unaffordability of water, and the harms caused by privatization, with a focus on how these issues impact vulnerable communities, especially those of color.

Specifically, in reviewing available research, the brief highlights several important issues:

- ▶ Many water facilities are aging and need repair, replacement, and re-engineering to ensure they meet health, safety, and environmental standards and can withstand current and future challenges linked to climate change. In 2017, the American Society of Civil Engineers gave the country's drinking water systems a grade of "D."¹ This infrastructure gap contributes to serious public health issues, including lead leaching from pipes into drinking water and other forms of toxic water contamination.
- ▶ Federal support for water infrastructure has declined 77 percent in real terms since its peak in 1977.² In 1977, 63 percent of total capital spending for water and wastewater systems came from federal agencies. Today that number is less than 9 percent. This decline has pressured states and localities to fill the gap. But most local governments have been unable to raise sufficient funds for critical repairs. This lack has meant that water systems are more reliant on user rates, which places upward pressure on rates and can make water unaffordable. Recent research from Michigan State University shows that in 14 million U.S. households, or 12 percent of homes, water bills are too expensive.³
- ▶ Some struggling systems in need of repairs have turned to water privatization, but research and numerous anecdotal examples show that private water corporations often cut corners to reduce operating costs, negatively impacting water or service quality, or both. A 2015 study by Food and Water Watch found that, on average, private utilities charged typical households 59 percent more than local governments charged for drinking water service.⁴ These impacts are particularly felt by low-income communities and communities of color, since struggling systems disproportionality serve these communities.⁵ Moreover, privatization schemes also harm the workers who run these systems, as corporations often reduce wages and benefits, or even the number of workers, in an effort to cut operating costs.

- ▶ Many of the systems with the most pressing need for investment serve marginalized, low-income communities, many of which are communities of color.⁶ Recent research shows that water systems notorious for being serial violators of the Safe Water Drinking Act were 40 percent more likely to be found in communities with higher percentages of people of color.⁷ These severe infrastructure and funding gaps fall particularly hard on rural areas, tribal communities, and low-income areas, especially communities of color, since their residents are often unable to absorb additional rate increases.⁸ Water systems that serve lower-income communities of color are especially vulnerable to unaffordable rates and rate hikes, and these residents disproportionately face threats such as service shutoffs, water liens, evictions, and foreclosure of their homes.⁹

This brief includes case studies that examine these issues in Atlanta, Georgia, Baltimore, Maryland, Flint, Michigan, and Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. It also provides policy recommendations to help restore and reimagine water as a true public good—clean, safe, affordable, equitable, publicly controlled, and for all. These recommendations include:

- ▶ Increase federal investment in local water systems, with an urgent emphasis on vulnerable communities. Currently, there is federal legislation that addresses the issue of federal investment—the Water, Affordability, Transparency, Equity and Reliability (WATER) Act. The passage of the WATER Act would go a long way toward helping communities repair and upgrade water infrastructure, replace dangerous lead pipes, and ensure affordable water.
- ▶ Ensure that any policy to address water infrastructure does not incentivize privatization. The only way we can truly ensure that water is a public good is by keeping water systems in public, democratically-accountable hands.
- ▶ Create good jobs, including job programs to provide opportunities for vulnerable populations. America’s water workforce is aging and is expected to produce a large wave of retirements in the next ten years. This challenge should be seen as an opportunity to create jobs programs and pipelines for new workers, especially women and people of color.
- ▶ Localities should implement effective affordability programs. Local water systems can ensure that vulnerable residents are able to afford water bills and protect against shutoffs, tax liens, and foreclosure proceedings.

INTRODUCTION

In July 2010, the United Nations General Assembly formally recognized the human right to water and sanitation and acknowledged that clean drinking water and sanitation are essential to the realization of all human rights.¹⁰ Since water is undoubtedly a human right, access to clean and safe water must be delivered as a public good. As the COVID-19 pandemic has acutely highlighted, water is essential to life and health. Without affordable and clean water, the ability of people to wash their hands, bathe, wash and cook food, clean clothes, prepare infant formula, stay hydrated, and do other everyday activities that keep them healthy is severely compromised, if not impossible.

Water must be affordable and equitable. As discussed later in this policy brief, declines in federal funding combined with aging and decaying systems in desperate need of repair has pressured localities to increase water rates as a primary way to pay for water infrastructure, demanding an increasing share of lower-income households' budget. Some households, especially those in communities of color, are unable to afford rising water rates, risking water shutoffs and even the loss of homes when overdue payments pile up.

While some systems have handed control of their water systems to private water corporations, this has only further commodified water and eroded its important status as a public good. Privatization also injects the need for profits and investor returns, which must be paid for by water rates, further driving the water affordability crisis.

This policy brief examines the connections between the current state of water infrastructure, the unaffordability of water, and privatization, with a focus on how these issues impact vulnerable communities, especially those of color. This brief also includes examples of how these issues have impacted Atlanta, Georgia, Baltimore, Maryland, Flint, Michigan, and Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. Lastly, we provide policy recommendations to help restore and reimagine water as a truly public good—clean, safe, affordable, equitable, publicly controlled, and for all.

...

SECTION 1: CONNECTING THE DOTS BETWEEN AFFORDABILITY, PRIVATIZATION, AND IMPACTS ON COMMUNITIES OF COLOR

Aging infrastructure in need to repair and replacement

America's water infrastructure is in need of repair. Many water facilities are aging and need repair, replacement, and re-engineering to ensure they meet health, safety, and environmental standards and can withstand current and future challenges linked to climate change. In 2017, the American Society of Civil Engineers gave the country's drinking water systems a grade of "D." Many of the millions of pipes that deliver drinking water to households, factories, and commercial buildings were laid in the early 20th century with a lifespan of 75 to 100 years, meaning that many are at the end of their useful life. There are an estimated 240,000 water main breaks in the U.S. each year, wasting more than two trillion gallons of treated drinking water. Additionally, billions of gallons of untreated wastewater spew into waterways each year.¹¹

Some pipes in older cities and homes contain lead, which can leach into water, causing serious health problems. The American Water Works Association estimates 6.1 million lead service lines remain in the U.S. and serve 15 million to 22 million people.¹² Elevated lead levels in children can cause serious health conditions, including developmental problems, such as reduced I.Q. and learning difficulties. Pathogens and infectious diseases can be transmitted through unclean water, which can cause serious illnesses, skin rashes, and other conditions. Additionally, long-term exposure to unsafe water can lead to certain cancers, reproductive issues, and more.

Recent headlines from Flint, Michigan, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, and Newark, New Jersey, have raised alarms about dangerous lead levels in drinking water. However, problems with lead and other toxins in drinking water is not limited to these cities. Research shows that as of 2015, 21 million people, or 6 percent of the country's population, relied on water from utilities with health violations.¹³ In any given year from 1982 to 2015, somewhere between 9 million and 45 million Americans got their drinking water from a source that was in violation of the Safe Drinking Water Act.¹⁴ The National Resources Defense Council (NRDC) found even higher numbers, with an estimated 77 million people, or almost 25 percent of the population, being served by systems in violation of the act.¹⁵

In 2017, NRDC found that nearly 30 million people in the U.S. drank water from community water systems that violated the Environmental Protection Agency's (EPA) Lead and Copper Rule (a provision in the Safe Drinking Water Act that limits the amount of lead and copper in drinking water) between January 2015 and March 2018.¹⁶ Furthermore, about 5.5 million people got their water from systems that exceeded EPA's Lead Action Level—which triggers mandatory additional steps that must be taken by water systems to reduce lead levels.¹⁷

In addition to lead, there is serious concern about per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) in drinking water. According to the EPA, PFAS are a group of man-made chemicals that includes PFOA, PFOS, GenX, and many other chemicals. These toxins are nicknamed "forever chemicals" because they don't break down and can accumulate in the environment and the human body over time.¹⁸ They are connected to a variety

of cancers, thyroid disorders, kidney disease, autoimmune disruptions, liver disease, high cholesterol, developmental problems in fetuses, Parkinson's disease, bone disease, and more. About 700 PFAS-contaminated sites have been identified nationwide, and more than 110 million people may now be drinking contaminated water. Other testing found high PFAS levels in drinking water in 34 major U.S. cities.¹⁹

It is clear that there is a serious need to upgrade water infrastructure and make repairs to comply with safety standards for toxic contaminants. Additionally, many localities must also make capital improvements to better adapt to extreme weather conditions like drought and floods related to climate change. All of these infrastructure improvements are expensive. The American Water Works Association estimates that \$1 trillion over the next 25 years is needed to maintain and expand service to meet water needs nationwide.²⁰ In 2016, the American Society of Civil Engineers estimated that the country needed to invest a minimum of \$123 billion per year in water infrastructure over the next ten to achieve a good state of repair.²¹ The EPA estimates that \$745 billion is needed for drinking water and wastewater systems to simply meet and maintain existing public health and environmental standards. Another \$448 to \$944 billion will be required by 2050 to adapt water systems to deal with flooding, sea level rise, droughts, and other impacts of climate change.²²

Declining federal funding contributes to local water affordability issues

Despite the serious need for critical repairs and replacements, there is a lack of investment in local water systems. Federal support has declined 77 percent in real terms since its peak in 1977.²³ In 1977, 63 percent of total capital spending for water and wastewater systems came from federal agencies. Today that number is less than 9 percent. On a per capita basis, federal funding has declined 82 percent since its peak. In 1977, the federal government spent \$76.27 per person (in 2014 dollars) on water services, but by 2014 that support had fallen to \$13.68 per person.²⁴

This decline has pressured states and localities to fill the gap. But most local governments have been unable to raise sufficient funds for these critical repairs. Between 2009 and 2014, state and local governments decreased capital spending for both drinking water and wastewater by 22 percent.²⁵ This lack of funding has meant that water systems are more reliant on user rates as a primary source to fund basic operations and improvements, which places upward pressure on rates and can make water unaffordable. Reliance on user rates represents a regressive payment scheme, with lower-income households paying a higher percentage of their income on water than households with higher incomes. This approach, which treats water like a market-based commodity instead of an important public good, is an unstable, often inadequate, and inequitable way to fund water infrastructure.

Water affordability is both an economic and public health issue, as access to clean water is essential to life. Inability to pay water bills and the subsequent water shutoffs, such as those experienced by more than 112,000 Detroit households between 2014 and 2018,²⁶ deprive individuals and families of critical drinking water, the ability to shower or wash their hands, clean dishes and clothes, prepare safe infant formula for babies, and much more. Recent research from Michigan State University shows that in 14 million U.S. households, or 12 percent of homes, water bills are too expensive. On average, water bills increased 41 percent between 2010 and 2015. If bills continue to increase at a similar rate, an estimated one-third of households are at risk of not being able to afford their water bills in the next few years. Research produced for

The Guardian in 2020 examined water pricing in 12 cities across the country and found that the combined price of water and sewage increased by an average of 80 percent between 2010 and 2018, with more than 40 percent of residents in some cities living in neighborhoods with unaffordable bills.²⁷

Water privatization exacerbates the affordability crisis

While many water systems are in need of improvements and upgrades, corporate control is not the solution to provide long-term sustainable compliance, improved water quality, and equitable and affordable access. Private water corporations seek to extract value from struggling systems and, in many cases, cut corners to reduce operating costs, negatively impacting water or service quality, or both. These impacts are particularly felt by low-income communities and communities of color, since struggling systems disproportionality serve these communities.²⁸ Moreover, privatization schemes also harm the workers who run these systems, as corporations often reduce wages and benefits of workers, or even the number of workers, in an effort to cut operating costs. Many decisions, documents, and other important information are shrouded in secrecy, as corporations are not subject to the same transparency and oversight measures and laws as public entities. Moreover, privatization results in the loss of public control, allowing corporations to control important decisions concerning public water.

While a large majority of U.S. residents with access to piped water service get their water from publicly owned utilities, about 50 million Americans receive water from investor-owned utilities, making up 15 percent of the municipal water sector based on population served.²⁹ Privatization in the water sector can take a few different forms:

- ▶ **Specific service contract:** A locality or local water system may contract with a private entity for a specific and limited service, such as laboratory work, meter reading, or supplying chemicals.
- ▶ **Outsourcing of operations and maintenance:** A locality or local water system may contract for operations and maintenance of the entire water plant or system.
- ▶ **Public-Private Partnership (P3):** This is an agreement where the private entity agrees to design, build/repair, finance, operate, and/or maintain a water system in exchange for the right to collect associated revenues associated.
- ▶ **Concession Agreement:** This is an agreement in which a locality or public water system sells an existing water system to a private corporation for an agreed upon price.

In the quest to secure additional funding for water infrastructure needs, some public systems are considering “public-private partnerships,” also known as “P3s,” i.e., long-term concession leases. There is a false perception that private investment in water

systems is “free money” or “new money,” but this couldn’t be further from the truth. Any financing arrangement or equity contribution from private investors must be paid back with the very same source by which all infrastructure is ultimately funded: residents. In the case of water, this is through water rates. The cost of capital for private investment in infrastructure is typically much more expensive than traditional, tax-exempt public financing, effectively resulting in the public entity taking out an expensive loan from the private entity. Any increase in water rates must account for improvements made using more expensive financing, as well as corporate profits and shareholder dividends.

There is an active water industry looking for profitable opportunities. In a recent op-ed in the NJ Spotlight, Peggy Gallos, executive director of the Association of Environmental Authorities, discusses how corporations and investors are currently looking at privatization opportunities in the water sector. She explains, “The investor-owned utilities (IOUs) have recognized that the backlog of capital upgrades and repairs in aging water and sewer systems presents an opportunity to make huge profits for shareholders ... [Shareholder profitability] underpins aggressive efforts to privatize public water and sewer systems through sales and lease/concession agreements, and it has been behind successful efforts to change regulations and laws.”³⁰ In other words, the lack of federal and other governmental funding to address large capital needs have created a situation where corporate takeover of water systems may appear attractive to localities dealing with problems stemming from lack of investment in their system, despite the many serious risks of water privatization.

Water privatization companies, such as Essential Utilities and American Water, have indicated in recent investor relations presentations that they have a steady and even increasing flow of new contract opportunities with municipalities through the COVID-19 pandemic.³¹ But it’s important to reiterate that water privatization is not a panacea to the financial crises many water systems are facing. Water privatization deals have been marked by declines in service quality, declines in the quality and safety of the water, service disruptions, declines in water conservation efforts, and other critical measures of quality. Many decisions that private water companies make to reduce operating costs are not due to increased efficiencies, but instead are reductions of inputs that can seriously impact and, in the case of struggling systems, further damage water quality and other important system outcomes. An academic meta-analysis of studies on water privatization shows that not only do water privatization schemes fail to produce cost savings for the government, but privately-run water systems come at the “expense of service quality as [the corporation that runs the system] seek[s] to enhance profit.”³²

Workforce is another component that water companies may reduce to lower operating costs. Especially as localities and water systems are dealing with the budgetary distress and uncertainty brought about by the pandemic, water corporations peddle privatization as a way to reduce expenses. However, reductions in operating costs are often at the expense of workers who run the system. In many cases, the workers in the system are also

members of the community who rely on the water system to meet their water needs. A 2009 study by Food and Water Watch examined ten water and wastewater privatization deals and found that corporate takeover led to, on average, a job loss of 34 percent.³³ A smaller workforce frequently leads to service problems and low employee morale.³⁴

NEW YORK CITY, NEW YORK

In 2011, Veolia began operating New York City's 14 wastewater treatment plants. To save operating costs, Veolia reduced the number of skilled sewage treatment workers by 120, or 20 percent of the workforce. These workers routinely test the water to ensure it meets federal standards and are certified to handle dangerous chemicals used to treat wastewater. Veolia also stopped using the agency's systems and safety protocols, which utilized a buddy-system, when equipment or systems needed repair. The president of the Sewage Treatment and Senior Sewage Treatment Workers Local 1320, which represents workers who operate the wastewater treatment plants, explained that "Deep staff cuts have [the agency] running a bare-bones operation that jeopardizes workers' safety and the environment."³⁵ In 2016, the city chose not to renew its contract with Veolia.³⁶

Importantly, privatization of water systems often leads to even greater affordability challenges to residents. A Michigan State University study notes that privatization of water systems could increase water rates: "Prices could go higher if cities look to private providers for water services, who have a tendency to charge higher rates than public providers."³⁷ This price increase was also documented in a 2015 study by Food and Water Watch, which surveyed the country's 500 largest water systems and found that, on average, private, for-profit utilities charged typical households 59 percent more than local governments charged for drinking water service.³⁸

It's important to note that while some level of rate increase may be necessary to help offset the costs of important capital improvements and repairs, private corporations, by the nature of their for-profit business model, must also account for profits and higher costs of capital in their rate increase decisions. This is financial extraction from the water system for corporate gain, at the expense of residents. Moreover, private corporations may be less willing to implement meaningful water affordability programs for residents, such as the Philadelphia program discussed in *Section 3*. They may also have greater incentive to more harshly penalize payment delays or implement policies such as shutoff moratoriums because these may cut into their bottom line. In fact, recent research that analyzed 2015 data from almost 1,900 water systems found that municipalities that own their water utilities are more likely than private water utilities to report policies to protect low-income residents from disconnection and implement water resource management.³⁹

Impacts on communities of color

The serious problems of crumbling water infrastructure, water safety, and rate unaffordability discussed above loom large in many communities. However, the most severe impacts often fall on low-income communities and communities of color due to historic underinvestment in these areas.⁴⁰ While there is an urgent need for water facility upgrades across the country, many of the systems with the most pressing need for investment serve marginalized, low-income communities.⁴¹

For some communities, there is little to no access to water and sanitation systems. This basic public good remains out of reach for some of the most vulnerable, including communities of color, lower-income people in rural areas, and tribal communities. Recent research by US Water Alliance and DigDeep found that race is the strongest predictor of water and sanitation access, and more than two million Americans lack access to running water, indoor plumbing, or wastewater service.⁴² These critical infrastructure needs that disproportionately impact communities of color are related to persistent historical and systemic racism. As described in a recent NAACP Legal Defense Fund report, communities of color disproportionately lack access to adequate water and sanitation, in part due to racial residential segregation and discriminatory practices embedded in past water infrastructure development initiatives.⁴³

Failing infrastructure means that communities of color are also vulnerable to serious health risks due to unsafe water. Recent research from NRDC, Coming Clean, and the Environmental Justice Health Alliance analyzed violations of the Safe Drinking Water Act that occurred from 2016 to 2019 and found that water systems notorious for being serial violators were 40 percent more likely to be found in communities with higher percentages of people of color.⁴⁴ Small systems, which commonly struggle with underfunding and aging infrastructure,⁴⁵ are more likely than larger systems to serve low-income, disadvantaged communities, and were responsible for more than 80 percent of all violations.⁴⁶ The 2017 study, “Class, Race, Ethnicity, and Justice in Safe Water Compliance,” has similar findings. As Manuel Teodoro, a Texas A&M University professor and the co-author of the report explains, “The probability of drinking water violations is significantly greater in communities that are both poor and nonwhite.”⁴⁷

As the NAACP Legal Defense Fund report explains, “The current water affordability crisis is impacting Black communities [and they] identify failing infrastructure as the biggest contributing factor to rising costs.”⁴⁸ Fixing failing water infrastructure is expensive and, as discussed above, with dwindling federal support the burden falls on localities to fill in the gaps. This burden falls particularly hard on rural areas, tribal communities, and low-income areas, especially communities of color, since residents are often unable to absorb additional rate increases.⁴⁹

The affordability crisis can have long-lasting economic impacts on communities of color. Water systems that serve lower-income communities of color are especially vulnerable to

unaffordable rates and rate hikes, and these residents disproportionately face threats such as service shutoffs, water liens, evictions, or foreclosure of their homes.⁵⁰ For example, a 2019 investigation of the six largest cities in the Great Lakes region found that water shutoffs were disproportionately concentrated in poor areas and in majority Black and Latino neighborhoods.⁵¹

These types of punitive measures can have short- and long-term impacts on individuals, families, and the broader community. Water shutoffs threaten the immediate health of the household. In 21 states, children can be taken from their parents if the home has no running water.⁵² The inability to pay water bills can also threaten an individual or family's housing. In some jurisdictions, an unpaid water bill of just a few hundred dollars can lead to a lien placed on the home. When a family cannot afford to pay off the lien, including the accompanying high penalties and interest, they can face eviction or foreclosure, or both, even if the home mortgage is fully paid off. Widespread water shutoffs in a community can lead to abandoned homes and devastated neighborhoods. For example, a study from We the People of Detroit found that water shutoffs were contributing to the dismantling of African-American neighborhoods in Detroit.⁵³

SECTION 2: THESE DYNAMICS IN ACTION: CASE STUDIES

Atlanta, Georgia

One important cautionary tale is the 1999 privatization of Atlanta's water system. The city signed an agreement with United Water to operate and maintain the city's water system. However, the contract fell apart only four years later with both the city and the company unhappy with the results. Upon taking over the system, United Water slashed the number of employees almost by 50 percent, from more than 700 to just over 300, and decreased the amount of training provided to remaining employees.⁵⁴ Service quality declined as the system became inundated with frequent breakdowns, including a decline of water quality where water turned a rusty brown color,⁵⁵ an epidemic of water-main breaks, and occasional "boil only" alerts.⁵⁶ The number of work orders and maintenance requests significantly increased in most parts of the system and the company failed to respond to these problems in a timely manner.⁵⁷ In turn, the company complained that the system was in further disrepair than they originally understood and that it lost at least \$10 million annually. In 2003, both parties walked away from the contract and the city returned to public ownership and operation of the system.⁵⁸

Baltimore, Maryland

Baltimore's water affordability woes demonstrate how residents' water rates cannot be the sole source of funding for dealing with aging water systems that are in need to repair. Many parts of the city's water and wastewater systems need to be replaced and/or repaired. The city has also been operating under an EPA consent decree related to illegal discharges of its wastewater system related to its aging infrastructure, which has also been costly to cure.⁵⁹ These large capital costs have put upward pressure on the city's water rates. From 2010 to 2018, water rates in Baltimore increased by 127 percent.⁶⁰ In January 2019, the city approved additional rate increases of 30 percent annually for the subsequent three years. This means that rates will have tripled between 2010 and 2022, with the average customer's annual water bill expected to cost \$1,115. These rate increases have been unaffordable to many Baltimore residents. In 2016, 15 percent of residential households were behind on their water bills. This water affordability crisis has fallen disproportionately on Black residents. The recent NAACP Legal Defense Fund report calculated that in 2019, water bills will exceed two percent (used as the water bill affordability benchmark) of Black median income in 118 of 200 census tracts. Sixty five percent of the Black population in Baltimore lives in these census tracts.⁶¹

As water rates have skyrocketed in recent years, the city has aggressively pursued delinquent water accounts, subjecting thousands of households to water shutoffs. Additionally, thousands of households have even lost homes through the sale of tax liens as a result of failing to pay their water bill.⁶² However, in 2019, Maryland passed the Water Protection Act, which prohibits the practice of selling tax liens based solely on water or sewer debt.⁶³ Also in 2019, the Baltimore Department of Public Works received approval to establish a low-income water affordability program, which will reduce water and wastewater charges for low-income residents.⁶⁴

Given the state of Baltimore's aging water system, the city has long been a target by corporations eyeing to take over its water system. In 2018, the water privatization company Suez attempted to lobby Baltimore leaders to hand over the city's water system in a long-term lease concession agreement. Suez planned to partner with Wall Street private equity firm KKR in the deal.⁶⁵ In late 2018, Baltimore residents decisively rejected privatization and became the first U.S. city to amend its charter to prohibit water privatization, with 77 percent of voters approving the charter amendment.⁶⁶ Voters strongly signaled that they want to truly fix the city's crumbling water infrastructure rather than use the smoke and mirrors of privatization.

While corporate control of the system is not the answer to Baltimore's water problems, using residents, many of which are vulnerable, as the main financial valve for paying for critical and costly repairs and replacements is not a viable solution. Water is essential to a healthy Baltimore, and as we discuss in the recommendations section, the federal government must help pay for this essential public good so that everyone has access to clean, safe, and affordable water.

Flint, Michigan

In 2014, the city of Flint, temporarily switched its water source from the Detroit Water and Sewerage Department to the highly corrosive Flint River (where for decades, industries have dumped treated and untreated waste) while it constructed a pipeline to connect to the Karegnondi Water Authority. Despite its high corrosivity, officials decided not to use anticorrosive measures to treat the Flint River water. During this time, the city faced a large financial deficit and had been under state emergency management since 2011. An emergency manager appointed by Michigan governor Rick Snyder oversaw city decisions with an eye towards cost cutting, including decisions about the water system.⁶⁷ Shortly after the water source switch to the Flint River, residents began complaining of water that looked, smelled, and tasted contaminated. Residents regularly reported getting very sick and developing severe skin rashes, hair loss, and itchy skin.

The following year, researchers at Virginia Tech found that citywide lead levels had spiked, with nearly 17 percent of samples above the EPA action level and 40 percent of samples containing lower, but still dangerous, amounts of lead. Flint pediatrician Dr. Mona Hanna-Attisha found that the incidence of elevated blood-lead levels in Flint children had nearly doubled since 2014 and nearly tripled in certain neighborhoods. In addition to lead leaching from pipes, which caused numerous cases of lead poisoning, other dangerous problems with the water surfaced, and consequently 12 Flint residents died of Legionnaires' disease between 2014 and 2015.

In 2015, the water corporation Veolia was hired to improve water quality. In March 2015, Veolia submitted a water quality report to Flint that found that "the water is considered to meet drinking water requirements" but recommended increasing the amount of a specific chemical to the water to address the discoloration. However, the chemical only added to the corrosion problem. A lawsuit against Veolia by the Michigan attorney general stated, "The treated water became significantly and dangerously more acidic after and due to defendants' direction to add more ferric chloride," and "as a direct result, the Flint water crisis continued and worsened."⁶⁸

Even though the water was toxic and harming the community, residents continued to be billed at what in 2015 was the highest rate for water in the country, three times the rate of what nearby Detroit residents paid,⁶⁹ even though 45 percent of residents live below the poverty line.⁷⁰ Many residents with overdue balances had their water shutoff and some residents received tax liens against their homes.⁷¹ In August 2015, a circuit court judge ruled that the city could not enforce the 35 percent water rate hike imposed in 2011, as well as other fees. The ruling also blocked the city from shutting off water and enforcing liens on homeowners with delinquent accounts.⁷² Finally, in 2017, after residents campaigned to stop the unjust practice, the city council suspended efforts to force thousands of residents to pay unpaid water bills by imposing tax liens.⁷³

In January 2016, two years after the crisis began, the federal government declared Flint's water crisis an emergency. In November 2016, a federal judge ordered that the city and state provide door-to-door delivery of bottled water to every home without a proper faucet filter.⁷⁴ In March 2017, a legal settlement required the city to replace thousands of lead pipes with funding from the state, among other provisions including funding for water testing, filter installations, continued delivery of bottled water, and health programs for residents.⁷⁵ This was considered a major step forward in the fight to remedy Flint's water system. Lead in the water is now mostly below federal limits.⁷⁶ In spring 2020, about 85 percent of pipes had been replaced, however residents still were cautious about the water.⁷⁷

The Michigan Civil Rights Commission, a state-established body, studied the water crisis and concluded that the failed response was a "result of systemic racism."⁷⁸ In a city where the majority of residents are Black and almost half live below the poverty line, vulnerable residents needed quick action to ensure the safety of their water. Instead, 12,000 children were exposed to dangerous levels of lead.⁷⁹ As the report details, had the focus of the emergency manager not been solely focused on cost cutting, and instead focused on the "financial health of the city and the welfare of its residents," as well as on allowing for true community involvement, the crisis may have been mitigated. The report also shows that the Flint crisis was the result of environmental injustice and lamented that the state did not have an environmental justice plan in place, which may have also contributed to a better outcome.⁸⁰ As the NAACP explained in a 2016 statement, "Would more have been done, and at a much faster pace, if nearly 40 percent of Flint residents were not living below the poverty line? The answer is unequivocally yes."⁸¹

Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania

While not as publicized as Flint's crisis, Pittsburgh has also suffered a crisis of lead contamination in residents' drinking water. Lack of investment in Pittsburgh's aging water pipe infrastructure allowed its lead pipes to erode. From 2012 to 2015, the city hired the corporation Veolia to manage the city's water system operations, which sped up the crisis. Veolia switched the chemical used to prevent lead contamination to a cheaper alternative, without the required state approval.⁸² Moreover, the company also reduced the staff responsible for testing water quality by half.⁸³ These changes led to a spike in lead levels, and in 2016, tests of the city's water showed the lead concentration had surpassed federal standards. Seventeen percent of homes had levels above the EPA's action level.⁸⁴ That same year, the city sued Veolia claiming that the company "grossly mismanaged PWSA's [Pittsburgh Water and Sewer Authority's] operations, abused its positions of special trust and confidence, and misled and deceived PWSA as part of its efforts to maximize profits for itself to the unfair detriment of PWSA and its customers."⁸⁵

While the water became increasingly dangerous to drink, water rates increased. In 2013, a year after Veolia was hired, the water board approved a 20 percent rate increase over four

years. In addition to water rates that by 2017 were three times the amount of the Midwest-region's average water bill, the company's meter readings were often unreliable and inaccurate.⁸⁶ A group of customers filed a class-action lawsuit against the company, alleging that it "catastrophically failed and customers have received grossly inaccurate and at times outrageously high bills."⁸⁷ Some customer's bills were so inaccurate that they included water bill charges that increased by nearly 600 percent. Unfortunately, these billing inaccuracies led to water shutoffs for customers who didn't pay the exorbitant charges.⁸⁸

In 2016, the city had resumed operation of the water system and the following year the city's lawsuit against Veolia was dropped.⁸⁹ As the city tried to deal with the serious issues plaguing the system, it was approached in 2018 by the Pittsburgh-based utility Peoples Gas about entering into a public-private partnership (P3) to take over the water system as a solution.⁹⁰ In 2019, Aqua America (now known as Essential Utilities), a large water privatization corporation, bought Peoples Gas, in what many believed was a tactic to take out the competitor and take over the Pittsburgh water system.⁹¹ A coalition of organizations led by Pittsburgh United was pushing for leadership from PWSA on green infrastructure. In response to the lead crisis and subsequent overtures by Peoples Gas, the Our Water coalition expanded its focus and its base to include fighting for safe, affordable, public water.⁹² This coalition was successful in educating the community and policymakers about the dangers of water privatization.⁹³ In June 2019, the Our Water Campaign secured a public commitment from the mayor of Pittsburgh who then denounced privatization of the water authority.⁹⁴

In 2018, the Pittsburgh Water and Sewer Authority [PWSA] was placed under the oversight of the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission to come into compliance on the issues discussed above. There have been a series of litigated proceedings, which have resulted in a number of important legal settlements aimed at improving Pittsburgh's water system. In February 2019, a coalition of community organizations and advocates, including Pittsburgh United represented by the Pennsylvania Utility Law Project and the Natural Resources Defense Council, secured a legal settlement that requires PWSA to spend nearly \$50 million to address the high levels of lead in drinking water. The settlement ensured that the water authority's replacement of full lead service lines prioritized areas where there are high blood lead levels in children. Additionally, the settlement required the water authority to provide free water filters to all low-income customers who live at properties with lead service lines (although this requirement is no longer in effect), requires an increase in the discount that low-income customers receive on their bill, and establishes two community advisory committees to ensure that residents have a voice in the future of the system, among several other provisions.⁹⁵ One community organizer who worked on this settlement agreement reiterated the importance of the city keeping the system public: "I think public accountability and public oversight really meant that PWSA was able to take some of these steps in a way that I think a private utility might not have."⁹⁶

A subsequent settlement signed in March 2020 requires the city to have all lead lines replaced by 2026.⁹⁷ Recent compliance monitoring conducted between January and June 2020 showed that lead levels did not exceed the federal standard, after several exceedances of that standard dating back to 2016. The water authority is crediting a new water treatment process and the replacement of lead lines.⁹⁸ The PWSA also entered into a separate settlement agreement in December 2020, which limited rate increases for residents, increased access to water affordability programs for low-income residents, and extended important (and first of its kind) Covid-19 protections that advocates previously won to better ensure that residents have access to water during the health crisis, including an increase in the winter shut-off moratorium to 300% of the federal poverty guidelines.⁹⁹

SECTION 3: RECOMMENDATIONS

We believe that investing in American water infrastructure can play a unique role in rebuilding faith in public institutions and public solutions for our common needs. There is perhaps no more fundamental necessity than access to clean and safe water. The ways that our water systems are funded, how they deliver water, and who has access to that water should reflect the fact that water is a truly public good. Given the dismal state of water infrastructure in need of repair and replacement, the water affordability crisis that plagues many systems, and the important need for water to be democratically controlled and available to all, we include in this section a number of important policy recommendations for municipalities, states, and the federal government.

Increase federal investment in our local water systems, with an urgent emphasis towards systems in vulnerable communities.

Localities and their residents cannot shoulder the majority of costs of water and wastewater systems, including, in many cases, large capital expenses associated with long-deferred maintenance. Federal investment in our water systems will not only help fix the huge infrastructure gap needed to ensure the delivery of safe and clean water, but it also makes economic sense. The Value for Water campaign estimates that if the water investment gap were closed, it would result in over \$220 billion in total annual economic activity to the country. These investments would generate and sustain approximately 1.3 million jobs over the ten-year period.¹⁰⁰

Currently, there is federal legislation that addresses the issue of federal investment – the Water, Affordability, Transparency, Equity and Reliability (WATER) Act. The passage of the WATER Act would go a long way toward helping communities repair and upgrade water infrastructure, replace dangerous lead pipes, and ensure affordable water. To restore the federal government’s commitment to safe water, the WATER Act would dedicate \$35

billion each year to grant programs and to the Drinking Water and Clean Water State Revolving Fund (SRF) programs. This would be paid for through the roll back of a small portion of the Trump administration's corporate tax cuts. No less than half the SRF funding would be given as grants and other types of subsidization to disadvantaged communities, ensuring that these water systems are able to keep water rates affordable. Also, the bill would expand a grant program to replace all lead piping and plumbing in public schools and provide grants to homeowners to replace lead service lines on their property. The WATER includes provisions to help address PFASs contamination, help small, rural, and Indigenous communities, help prevent future water shutoffs, and more. For more information about this bill and why to support it, see Food and Water Watch's fact sheet: foodandwaterwatch.org/sites/default/files/fs_1902_waterjobsjustice-wateractupd2-web.pdf

Policies must not incentivize privatization.

As we work to better invest in and repair America's water infrastructure, we must ensure that policies do not incentivize privatization. The only way that we can ensure that water is a public good is by keeping water systems in public democratically-accountable hands. It's important to note that the WATER Act described above incentivizes public control of water systems and helps ensure that public water systems can make critical improvements and upgrades without resorting to expensive and risky water privatization deals. Any federal legislation dealing with water infrastructure must not incentivize water privatization and corporate takeover of struggling systems. Unfortunately, some bills, such as the Voluntary Partnership for Distressed Water Systems Act, which was part of America's Water Infrastructure Act of 2020, contains incentives that could compel struggling water systems to enter into risky privatization schemes. We strongly believe that if any federal funding and programs related to water infrastructure are to make real progress towards closing the infrastructure gap, while keeping water affordable, equitable, and safe, keeping water systems public is the only sustainable and democratic way to achieve this goal.

Create good jobs, including job programs to provide opportunities for vulnerable populations.

Currently, America's water workforce is facing a "silver tsunami"—an aging workforce that is expected to produce a large wave of retirements in the next ten years. This challenge may also be an opportunity to create jobs programs and pipelines for new workers, especially women and people of color. Jobs in the water sector tend to be high-quality, provide living wages, have lower educational barriers to entry, and provide workers with important and transferable skills.¹⁰¹ Currently, the water workforce is predominantly male and less diverse than other sectors, with Black and Asian workers only comprising 11.5 percent of the water workforce, compared to 18 percent of those employed in all occupations nationally.¹⁰² These current demographics point to a need for a younger and more diverse workforce who can fill positions left behind by those who are retiring.

Some jurisdictions are creating innovative programs to fill the pipeline for jobs in the water sector. For example, the San Francisco Public Utility Commission (SFPUC) has created a long-term youth engagement program to help fill future critical workforce gaps and ensure that young workers from vulnerable communities have access to family-sustaining jobs. This “Kinder-to-Career” program helps local youth better understand the vital role that the public utility plays in the community, while also exposing them to the field and preparing interested students for those careers. The SFPUC partners with John O’Connell High School, a public school in San Francisco where 60 percent of students qualify for free or reduced-price lunch. The SFPUC provides the school with grant funds to support teachers in providing project-based learning curricula focused on integrating learning about issues and concepts related to the water utility and exposure to water utility careers into their lesson plans. In each grade, these high school students are exposed to important projects and work-related learning, including a trip to the Hetch Hetchy Reservoir, where they see first-hand the source of 85 percent of San Francisco’s drinking water, and visits to SFPUC plants and facilities to augment their classroom learning. At the senior-level, students are eligible to receive weekly hands-on training at one of SFPUC’s plants or facilities where they shadow different departments and develop in-depth knowledge of the public water sector. This program has successfully built excitement about and awareness of utility careers for students at John O’Connell High School.¹⁰³

Localities should implement effective affordability programs.

While the WATER Act is structured to help localities keep water rates affordable, local water systems can also ensure that vulnerable residents are able to afford their water bill and protect against water shutoffs, tax liens, and foreclosure proceedings. One example of a good water affordability program is the Philadelphia Tiered Assistance Program, which the Pennsylvania city implemented in 2017. This program overhauled a previous program, which simply allowed residents living 250 percent below the federal poverty line to apply to receive \$200 per year for water bills and \$300 for past due balances. Unfortunately, this approach did not alleviate the affordability problem, and between April 2012 and January 2018, unpaid bills and water debt affected over 40 percent of Philadelphia households. Twenty percent of all household accounts, 86,000 customers, experienced at least one shutoff,¹⁰⁴ including a disproportionate number of Black and Latino households.¹⁰⁵

The new program takes a different approach by capping low-income residents’ water bills at a percentage of their income, depending on their income level. Specifically, the city caps water bills at two percent of monthly income for residents earning less than 50 percent of the federal poverty level, 2.5 percent for residents earning between 51 and 100 percent, and at three percent for residents earning between 101 and 150. The program also allows participants reprieve from paying down their outstanding balances while in the program. Participants are eligible to have their balance forgiven after paying their bill on time over a two-year period.

While Philadelphia is the first city in the county to implement such as program for water service, electric and gas utilities have used these types of programs for many years with good results. In fact, utilities have typically increased revenue under this type of program, as they are able to increase the number of households paying into the system and reduce both collection and shutoff costs. Many households that participate in these types of programs have zero or significantly reduced debt.¹⁰⁶

ENDNOTES

- ¹ American Society of Civil Engineers, 2017 Infrastructure Report Card, - Drinking Water," 2017. <https://www.infrastructurereportcard.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/Drinking-Water-Final.pdf>
- ² Congressional Budget Office, "Public Spending on Transportation and Water Infrastructure, 1956 to 2017," October 15, 2008. <https://www.cbo.gov/publication/54539>
- ³ Elizabeth Mack and Sarah Wrase, "A Burgeoning Crisis? A Nationwide Assessment of the Geography of Water Affordability in the United States," PLOS ONE 12(4): e0176645, April 21, 2017.
- ⁴ Food and Water Watch, "The State of Public Water in the United States," February 2016. http://www.foodandwaterwatch.org/sites/default/files/report_state_of_public_water.pdf
- ⁵ NAACP Legal Defense & Educational Fund, "WATER/COLOR A Study of Race and the Water Affordability Crisis in America's Cities," May 2019. https://www.naacpldf.org/wp-content/uploads/Water_Report_FULL_5_31_19_FINAL_OPT.pdf
- ⁶ Chye-Ching Huang and Roderick Taylor, "Any Federal Infrastructure Package Should Boost Investment in Low-Income Communities," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, June 28, 2019. <https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-budget/any-federal-infrastructure-package-should-boost-investment-in-low-income>
- ⁷ Daniel Ross, "New Data Show Severity of Water Contamination in Poor Neighborhoods," Truthout, October 23, 2019. <https://truthout.org/articles/new-data-show-severity-of-water-contamination-in-poor-neighborhoods/>
- ⁸ DigDeep and US Water Alliance, "Closing the Water Access Gap in the United States," 2019. https://closethewatergap.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Dig-Deep_Closing-the-Water-Access-Gap-in-the-United-States_DIGITAL_compressed.pdf
- ⁹ Linnea Brandt, "Disconnected: How Household Water Shutoffs in the United States during the COVID pandemic Violate the Human Right to Water," Northeastern University School of Law: Program on Human Rights and the Global Economy, 2020. <https://www.northeastern.edu/law/pdfs/academics/phrge/disconnected-water-shutoffs.pdf>
- ¹⁰ United Nations, "The human right to water and sanitation," website accessed December 1, 2020. https://www.un.org/waterforlifedecade/human_right_to_water.shtml
- ¹¹ Food and Water Watch, "Water. Job. Justice. The Case for the Water Accountability, Transparency, Equity, and Reliability (WATER) Act, fact sheet, February 2019. https://www.foodandwaterwatch.org/sites/default/files/fs_1902_waterjobsjustice-wateractupd2-web.pdf
- ¹² William Taylor Potter, Brandon Kitchin, Alexis Reese, "Crumbling Pipes, Tainted Water Plague Black Communities," The Center for Public Integrity, August 21, 2017. <https://publicintegrity.org/environment/crumbling-pipes-tainted-water-plague-black-communities/>
- ¹³ Maura Allaire, Haowei Wu, and Upmanu Lall, "National trends in drinking water quality violations," PNAS February 27, 2018 115 (9) 2078-2083; first published February 12, 2018; <https://www.pnas.org/content/115/9/2078>
- ¹⁴ Ibid.
- ¹⁵ National Resources Defense Council, Coming Clean, and Environmental Justice Health Alliance, "Watered Down Justice," September 2019. <https://www.nrdc.org/sites/default/files/watered-down-justice-report.pdf>
- ¹⁶ Kristi Pullen Fedinick, "What's in Your Water? An Updated Analysis," National Resources Defense Council, Blog Post, September 12, 2018. <https://www.nrdc.org/experts/kristi-pullen-fedinick/whats-your-water-updated-analysis>
- ¹⁷ Ibid.
- ¹⁸ United States Environmental Protection Agency, "Basic Information on PFAS," webpage accessed December 3, 2020. <https://www.epa.gov/pfas/basic-information-pfas>
- ¹⁹ Tom Perkins, "The 'forever chemicals' fueling a public health crisis in drinking water," The Guardian, February 3, 2020. <https://www.theguardian.com/society/2020/feb/03/pfas-forever-chemicals-what-are-they>
- ²⁰ American Society of Civil Engineers, 2017 Infrastructure Report Card, - Drinking Water," 2017. <https://www.infrastructurereportcard.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/Drinking-Water-Final.pdf>
- ²¹ Value of Water Campaign, "The Economic Benefits of Investing in Water Infrastructure," 2017. http://thevalueofwater.org/sites/default/files/Economic%20Impact%20of%20Investing%20in%20Water%20Infrastructure_VOW_FINAL_pages.pdf
- ²² National Resources Defense Council, "Go Back to the Well: States and the Federal Government are Neglecting a key Funding Source for Water Infrastructure," May 2018. <https://www.nrdc.org/sites/default/files/state-revolving-fund-water-infrastructure-ip.pdf>

- ²³ Congressional Budget Office, “Public Spending on Transportation and Water Infrastructure, 1956 to 2017,” October 15, 2008. <https://www.cbo.gov/publication/54539>
- ²⁴ Food and Water Watch, “U.S. Water Systems Need Sustainable Funding: The Case for the Water Affordability, Transparency, Equity and Reliability (WATER) Act,” Fact Sheet, May 2016. <https://www.foodandwaterwatch.org/insight/us-water-systems-need-sustainable-funding-case-water-act>
- ²⁵ American Society of Civil Engineers, “2017 Infrastructure Report Card – Drinking Water Funding” 2017. <https://www.infrastructurereportcard.org/drinking-water/funding/>
- ²⁶ Tracy Samilton, “ACLU-Michigan petitions state to stop Detroit water shutoffs,” Michigan Radio, July 23, 2019. <https://www.michiganradio.org/post/aclu-michigan-petitions-state-stop-detroit-water-shutoffs>
- ²⁷ “Guardian investigation into US water poverty,” The Guardian, June 23, 2020. <https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2020/jun/23/full-report-read-in-depth-water-poverty-investigation>
- ²⁸ NAACP Legal Defense & Educational Fund, “WATER/COLOR A Study of Race and the Water Affordability Crisis in America’s Cities,” May 2019. https://www.naacpldf.org/wp-content/uploads/Water_Report_FULL_5_31_19_FINAL_OPT.pdf
- ²⁹ Value of Water Campaign, “The Economic Benefits of Investing in Water Infrastructure,” 2017. http://thevalueofwater.org/sites/default/files/Economic%20Impact%20of%20Investing%20in%20Water%20Infrastructure_VOW_FINAL_pages.pdf
- ³⁰ Peggy Gallos, “Who’s Profiting from Repairs to Aging water and Sewer Systems?” NJ Spotlight News, September 12, 2019. <https://www.njspotlight.com/stories/19/09/11/op-ed-whos-profiting-from-repairs-to-aging-water-and-sewer-systems/>
- ³¹ American Water, “2020 Third Quarter Earnings Conference Call,” Investor Presentation, November 5, 2020. Essential Utilities, “Essential Utilities Inc. Earnings Call,” Investor Presentation, Third Quarter 2020.
- ³² Mildred Warner, “Water Privatization Does Not Yield Cost Savings,” March 2011. <http://s3.amazonaws.com/mildredwarner.org/attachments/000/000/600/original/7f83fe2f82af8881b062fa904b94a41>
- ³³ Food and Water Watch, “Water Privatization Threatens Workers, Consumers and Local Economies,” May 2009. https://www.foodandwaterwatch.org/sites/default/files/privatization_threatens_workers_report_may_2009.pdf
- ³⁴ Ibid.
- ³⁵ AFSCME DC 37, “The union wants to send a French multinational water management profiteer back to Paris,” March 18, 2016. <https://dc37blog.wordpress.com/2016/03/18/the-union-wants-to-send-a-french-multinational-water-management-profiteer-back-to-paris/>
- ³⁶ Diane S. Williams, AFSCME DC 37, “New York City Scraps Veolia Contract,” May 5, 2016. <https://dc37blog.wordpress.com/2016/05/05/new-york-city-scraps-veolia-contract/>
- ³⁷ Elizabeth Mack and Sarah Wrase, “A Burgeoning Crisis? A Nationwide Assessment of the Geography of Water Affordability in the United States,” PLOS ONE 12(4): e0176645, April 21, 2017. <https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0169488>
- ³⁸ Food and Water Watch, “The State of Public Water in the United States,” February 2016. http://www.foodandwaterwatch.org/sites/default/files/report_state_of_public_water.pdf
- ³⁹ George Homys and Mildred Warner, “Does public ownership of utilities matter for local government water policies?” Utilities Policy Volume 64, June 2020, 101057. <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0957178720300527?via%3Dihub>
- ⁴⁰ Clean Water for All in partnership with PolicyLink, Black Women’s Health Imperative, and National Resources Defense Council, “The Infrastructure Crisis Facing Low-Income Communities & Communities of Color — and How to Solve It,” 2018. http://protectcleanwater.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/FINAL-CWC_Report_Full_report_lowres-003-3.pdf
- ⁴¹ Chye-Ching Huang and Roderick Taylor, “Any Federal Infrastructure Package Should Boost Investment in Low-Income Communities,” Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, June 28, 2019. <https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-budget/any-federal-infrastructure-package-should-boost-investment-in-low-income>
- ⁴² DigDeep and US Water Alliance, “Closing the Water Access Gap in the United States,” 2019. https://closethewatergap.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Dig-Deep_Closing-the-Water-Access-Gap-in-the-United-States_DIGITAL_compressed.pdf
- ⁴³ NAACP Legal Defense & Educational Fund, “WATER/COLOR A Study of Race and the Water Affordability Crisis in America’s Cities,” May 2019. https://www.naacpldf.org/wp-content/uploads/Water_Report_FULL_5_31_19_FINAL_OPT.pdf
- ⁴⁴ Daniel Ross, “New Data Show Severity of Water Contamination in Poor Neighborhoods,” Truthout, October 23, 2019. <https://truthout.org/articles/new-data-show-severity-of-water-contamination-in-poor-neighborhoods/>
- ⁴⁵ Ibid.
- ⁴⁶ National Resources Defense Council, Coming Clean, and Environmental Justice Health Alliance, “Watered Down Justice,” September 2019. <https://www.nrdc.org/sites/default/files/watered-down-justice-report.pdf>
- ⁴⁷ William Taylor Potter, Brandon Kitchin, Alexis Reese, “Crumbling Pipes, Tainted Water Plague Black Communities,” The Center for Public Integrity, August 21, 2017. <https://publicintegrity.org/environment/crumbling-pipes-tainted-water-plague-black-communities/>
- ⁴⁸ NAACP Legal Defense & Educational Fund, “WATER/COLOR A Study of Race and the Water Affordability Crisis in America’s Cities,” May 2019. https://www.naacpldf.org/wp-content/uploads/Water_Report_FULL_5_31_19_FINAL_OPT.pdf
- ⁴⁹ DigDeep and US Water Alliance, “Closing the Water Access Gap in the United States,” 2019. https://closethewatergap.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Dig-Deep_Closing-the-Water-Access-Gap-in-the-United-States_DIGITAL_compressed.pdf
- ⁵⁰ Linnea Brandt, “Disconnected: How Household Water Shutoffs in the United States during the COVID pandemic Violate the Human Right to Water,” Northeastern University School of Law: Program on Human Rights and the Global Economy, 2020. <https://www.northeastern.edu/law/pdfs/academics/phrge/disconnected-water-shutoffs.pdf>
- ⁵¹ Maria Zamudio and Will Craft, “So Close, Yet So Costly,” APM Reports, February 7, 2019. <https://www.apmreports.org/story/2019/02/07/great-lakes-water-shutoffs>

- ⁵² Ibid.
- ⁵³ We the People of Detroit Community Research Collective, "Mapping the Water Crisis: The Dismantling of African-American Neighborhoods in Detroit." Vol. 1. 201.
- ⁵⁴ Public Citizen, "The water privatization 'model' A backgrounder on United Water's Atlanta fiasco." <https://www.citizen.org/sites/default/files/atlantafiasco.pdf>
- ⁵⁵ Elana Ramos, *The Dangers of Water Privatization: An Exploration of the Discriminatory Practices of Private Water Companies*, 7 Barry U. Envtl. & Earth L.J. 188, 210, 2017.
- ⁵⁶ Douglas Jehl, "As Cities Move to Privatize Water, Atlanta Steps Back," *New York Times*, February 10, 2003. <http://www.nytimes.com/2003/02/10/us/as-cities-move-to-privatize-water-atlanta-steps-back.html>
- ⁵⁷ Public Citizen, "The water privatization 'model' A backgrounder on United Water's Atlanta fiasco." <https://www.citizen.org/sites/default/files/atlantafiasco.pdf>
- ⁵⁸ Douglas Jehl, "As Cities Move to Privatize Water, Atlanta Steps Back," *New York Times*, February 10, 2003. <http://www.nytimes.com/2003/02/10/us/as-cities-move-to-privatize-water-atlanta-steps-back.html>
- ⁵⁹ Blue Water Baltimore, "Fact Sheet: Baltimore City's Sewer System Consent Decree." http://www.bluewaterbaltimore.org/wp-content/uploads/BWB-Baltimore-City-Consent-Decree-Fact-Sheet-7-31-13_link.pdf
- ⁶⁰ NAACP Legal Defense & Educational Fund, "WATER/COLOR A Study of Race and the Water Affordability Crisis in America's Cities," May 2019. https://www.naacpldf.org/wp-content/uploads/Water_Report_FULL_5_31_19_FINAL_OPT.pdf
- ⁶¹ Food and Water Watch, "Baltimore's Water Crisis Is a Race Issue and Possibly Unconstitutional," June 11, 2019. <https://www.foodandwaterwatch.org/news/baltimore-water-crisis-race-issue-and-possibly-unconstitutional>
- ⁶² Coty Montag, "Lien In: Challenging Municipalities' Discriminatory Water Practices Under the Fair Housing Act," *Harvard Civil Rights-Civil Liberties Law Review*, Vol. 55, 2020. <https://harvardcrcl.org/wp-content/uploads/sites/10/2020/09/Montag.pdf>
- ⁶³ <https://foxbaltimore.com/news/local/baltimore-water-taxpayer-protection-act-becomes-law>
- ⁶⁴ NAACP Legal Defense & Educational Fund, "WATER/COLOR A Study of Race and the Water Affordability Crisis in America's Cities," May 2019. https://www.naacpldf.org/wp-content/uploads/Water_Report_FULL_5_31_19_FINAL_OPT.pdf
- ⁶⁵ Luke Broadwater, "French company pitches to take control of Baltimore's water system, lobbyists join push," *The Baltimore Sun*, December 19 2017. <https://www.baltimoresun.com/maryland/baltimore-city/bs-md-ci-water-privatization-20171219-story.html>
- ⁶⁶ Food and Water Watch, "Baltimore Becomes First Big U.S. City to Ban Water Privatization," November 8, 2018. <https://www.foodandwaterwatch.org/news/baltimore-becomes-first-big-us-city-ban-water-privatization>
- ⁶⁷ Steve Almasy and Laura Ly, "Flint water crisis: Report says 'systemic racism' played role," *CNN*, February 18, 2017. <https://www.cnn.com/2017/02/18/politics/flint-water-report-systemic-racism/index.html>
- ⁶⁸ Leana Hosea and Sharon Lerner, "From Pittsburgh to Flint, the Dire Consequences of Giving Private Companies Responsibility for Ailing Public Water Systems," *The Intercept*, May 20, 2018. <https://theintercept.com/2018/05/20/pittsburgh-flint-veolia-privatization-public-water-systems-lead/>
- ⁶⁹ John Wisely, "Flint residents paid America's highest water rates," *Detroit Free Press*, February 16, 2016. <https://www.freep.com/story/news/local/michigan/flint-water-crisis/2016/02/16/study-flint-paid-highest-rate-us-water/80461288/>
- ⁷⁰ Julie Mack, "Flint is nation's poorest city, based on latest Census data," *Michigan Live*, Sep 19, 2017. https://www.mlive.com/news/2017/09/flint_is_nations_poorest_city.html
- ⁷¹ Brianna Sacks, "People In Flint Could Lose Their Homes If They Don't Pay Their Water Bills," *BuzzFeed News*, May 4, 2017. <https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/briannasacks/some-flint-residents-could-lose-their-homes-over-unpaid#.mgPB8wNK6>
- ⁷² Steve Carmody, "Judge orders Flint to cut water rate, stop disconnections and repay water fund," *Michigan Radio*, August 7, 2015. <https://www.michiganradio.org/post/judge-orders-flint-cut-water-rate-stop-disconnections-and-repay-water-fund>
- ⁷³ Brianna Sacks, "Flint Residents Win Battle Over Losing Their Homes Because Of Unpaid Water Bills," *BuzzFeed News*, May 17, 2017. <https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/briannasacks/flint-michigan-tax-liens>
- ⁷⁴ National Resources Defense Council, "Federal Court Orders Bottled Water Delivery for Flint Residents," *Press Release*, November 10, 2016. <https://www.nrdc.org/media/2016/161110>
- ⁷⁵ National Resources Defense Council, "A Major Step Forward in the Flint Water Crisis," March 28, 2017. <https://www.nrdc.org/experts/rheauh/major-step-forward-flint-water-crisis>
- ⁷⁶ Steve Almasy and Laura Ly, "Flint water crisis: Report says 'systemic racism' played role," *CNN*, February 18, 2017. <https://www.cnn.com/2017/02/18/politics/flint-water-report-systemic-racism/index.html>
- ⁷⁷ Hank Winchester, "6 years later: Where things stand in the Flint water crisis," *Click On Detroit*, April 24, 2020. <https://www.clickondetroit.com/consumer/help-me-hank/2020/04/24/6-years-later-where-things-stand-in-the-flint-water-crisis/>
- ⁷⁸ Steve Almasy and Laura Ly, "Flint water crisis: Report says 'systemic racism' played role," *CNN*, February 18, 2017. <https://www.cnn.com/2017/02/18/politics/flint-water-report-systemic-racism/index.html>
- ⁷⁹ Hank Winchester, "6 years later: Where things stand in the Flint water crisis," *Click On Detroit*, April 24, 2020. <https://www.clickondetroit.com/consumer/help-me-hank/2020/04/24/6-years-later-where-things-stand-in-the-flint-water-crisis/>
- ⁸⁰ Michigan Civil Rights Commission, "The Flint Water Crisis: Systemic Racism Through the Lens of Flint," February 17, 2017. https://www.michigan.gov/documents/mdcr/VFlintCrisisRep-F-Edited3-13-17_554317_7.pdf
- ⁸¹ Steve Almasy and Laura Ly, "Flint water crisis: Report says 'systemic racism' played role," *CNN*, February 18, 2017. <https://www.cnn.com/2017/02/18/politics/flint-water-report-systemic-racism/index.html>

- ⁸² Pittsburgh United, "Our Water Campaign statement on Attorney General's PWSA Charges," webpage accessed January 6, 2021. <https://pittsburghunited.org/ourwater/>
- ⁸³ Ibid.
- ⁸⁴ Julia Lurie, "How One Company Contaminated Pittsburgh's Drinking Water," *Wired*, October 29, 2016. <https://www.wired.com/2016/10/pittsburghs-drinking-water-got-contaminated-lead/>
- ⁸⁵ Adam Smeltz, "PWSA alleges management failures in filing against firm," *PWSA alleges management failures in filing against firm*, *PWSA alleges management failures in filing against firm*, *PWSA alleges management failures in filing against firm*, Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, October 12, 2016. <https://www.post-gazette.com/local/city/2016/10/12/PWSA-brings/stories/201610120177?pgpageversion=pgevoke>
- ⁸⁶ Julia Lurie, "How One Company Contaminated Pittsburgh's Drinking Water," *Wired*, October 29, 2016. <https://www.wired.com/2016/10/pittsburghs-drinking-water-got-contaminated-lead/>
- ⁸⁷ Ibid.
- ⁸⁸ Ibid.
- ⁸⁹ Leana Hosea and Sharon Lerner, "From Pittsburgh to Flint, the Dire Consequences of Giving Private Companies Responsibility for Ailing Public Water Systems," *The Intercept*, May 20, 2018. <https://theintercept.com/2018/05/20/pittsburgh-flint-veolia-privatization-public-water-systems-lead/>
- ⁹⁰ Sierra Club Pennsylvania, "Our Water Campaign: Keep Pittsburgh's water public!" October 9, 2018. <https://www.sierraclub.org/pennsylvania/allegheeny/blog/2018/10/our-water-campaign-keep-pittsburghs-water-public>
- ⁹¹ Doug Shields, "The Stealthy Corporate Scheme to Privatize Pittsburgh's Water System," *In These Times*, January 14, 2019. <https://inthesetimes.com/article/pittsburgh-water-system-corporate-privatization-peoples-gas-aqua-america>
- ⁹² Jennifer Rafanan Kennedy, Pittsburgh United, Personal Interview, January 19, 2021.
- ⁹³ Pittsburgh United, "Our Water Campaign," webpage accessed January 6, 2020. <https://pittsburghunited.org/ourwater/>
- ⁹⁴ Letter from Pittsburgh Mayor William Peduto to Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission Chairman Brown Dutrieuille, May 28, 2019. https://www.wesa.fm/sites/wesa/files/201906/puc_peduto_letter.pdf
- ⁹⁵ Lauren Estes, "Looking at Lead," *Water Quality Products*, April 29, 2019. <https://www.wqpmag.com/lead-removal/looking-lead> and National Resources Defense Council, "Pittsburgh Settlement Points the Way for Cities Exposed to Lead-Tainted Drinking Water," Press Release, February 07, 2019. <https://www.nrdc.org/media/2019/190207-0>
- ⁹⁶ Lauren Estes, "Looking at Lead," *Water Quality Products*, April 29, 2019. <https://www.wqpmag.com/lead-removal/looking-lead>
- ⁹⁷ National Resources Defense Council, "Pittsburgh To Remove Lead Water Pipes by 2026 in Legal Settlement with Community Groups," Press Release, March 27, 2020. <https://www.nrdc.org/media/2020/200327>
- ⁹⁸ Juliette Rihl, "After a years-long crisis, the lead levels in Pittsburgh's water finally meet federal compliance," *Public Source*, July 22, 2020. <https://www.publicsource.org/after-a-years-long-crisis-the-lead-levels-in-pittsburghs-water-finally-meet-federal-compliance/>
- ⁹⁹ Pittsburgh United, "Pittsburgh United wins critical help for residents in rate case settlement with PWSA," Press Release, December 3, 2020.
- ¹⁰⁰ Value of Water Campaign, "The Economic Benefits of Investing in Water Infrastructure," 2017. http://thevalueofwater.org/sites/default/files/Economic%20Impact%20of%20Investing%20in%20Water%20Infrastructure_VOW_FINAL_pages.pdf
- ¹⁰¹ Joseph Kane and Adie Tomer, "Renewing the water workforce: Improving water infrastructure and creating a pipeline to opportunity," *Brookings*, June 2018. <https://www.brookings.edu/research/water-workforce/>
- ¹⁰² Ibid.
- ¹⁰³ Ronnie Versher, San Francisco Public Utility Commission, Personal Interview, December 11, 2020.
- ¹⁰⁴ Water Center, University of Michigan, "Water Affordability based on Income: The Tiered Assistance Program in Philadelphia." http://graham.umich.edu/media/pubs/Water-CS-Philidelphia-Tiered-Assistance-Program_0.pdf
- ¹⁰⁵ NAACP Legal Defense & Educational Fund, "WATER/COLOR A Study of Race and the Water Affordability Crisis in America's Cities," May 2019. https://www.naacpldf.org/wp-content/uploads/Water_Report_FULL_5_31_19_FINAL_OPT.pdf
- ¹⁰⁶ http://graham.umich.edu/media/pubs/Water-CS-Philidelphia-Tiered-Assistance-Program_0.pdf

